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Metropolitan King County Council
Labor, Operations and Technology Committee

AGENDA ITEM No.:
      


DATE:

July 8, 2003
PROPOSED No.: 

2003-0270

PREPARED BY: 
David Randall
REVISED STAFF REPORT

SUBJECT: 
AN ORDINANCE establishing the King County citizens’ elections oversight committee.
Committee Action:  At its July 8, 2003 meeting, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee voted to forward this ordinance, as amended, to the full Council with a do pass recommendation.  The vote was 3 ayes, no nos and 2 excused.

SUMMARY:

Proposed Ordinance 2003-0270 would establish a committee to provide citizen oversight of the operation and management of the elections section of the King County Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division.  The committee would consist of seven members representing the Municipal League, League of Women Voters, both political parties, the Office of the Secretary of State, the Suburban Cities Association and a King County school district.  The committee would exist for two years.

BACKGROUND:
The Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division resides within the Department of Executive Services.  The division was considered to be its own department prior to the reorganization of the executive branch in 2001.  The core services of the Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division includes Archives and Records Management, Animal Services, Elections, Marriage Licensing, Recorder's Office, Taxicab Licensing and Vehicle/Vessel Licensing.  The 2003 adopted budget for the division includes an appropriation of $18,493,965 and 151.23 Full Time Equivalent (FTE) employees.  Based on the department’s proposed 2003 budget, $8,911,068 and 35.33 FTEs are assigned to the elections section.

The elections section of the Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division is responsible for all aspects of managing and operating the elections process.  The elections section is responsible for registering voters, issuing ballots and counting ballots—both for voters who will cast their ballot at their local polling place and for the entire mail ballot operations (i.e. absentee, permanent absentee or vote by mail).  

The proper administration of elections is an essential function of King County government and public confidence in the prompt and accurate counting of ballots is part of the foundation to a democratic government.  Unfortunately, public confidence in the management and operation of the elections office has been shaken through a series of problems.  
· Tens of thousands of absentee ballots were mailed two weeks late for the November 2002 general election.  In many cases, the ballots did not arrive in voters mailboxes until the day of the election.  
· The Secretary of State’s Office released a report in February 2003 that reviewed the November 2002 general election in King County.  The report found that King County had fallen significantly behind in processing voter registration.

· More elections problems were encountered during the April 22, 2003 special election for the Highline School District as demonstrated by several polling places running out of ballots.  
· And even more problems were encountered during the May 20, 2003 election.  More than 1,500 absentee ballots for vote-by-mail precincts in unincorporated King County were not mailed until four days before the May 20, 2003 election.
As the legislative body empowered with oversight of county management and operations, the Council has taken several steps necessary to ensure the fairness, openness, accountability and accuracy of King County elections and to restore public confidence in elections.  

· In December 2002 the Committee of the Whole received a briefing on the operations of the King County elections office in general and the distribution of absentee ballots for the November 2002 general election in particular.
· In February 2003 the Committee of the Whole held a special meeting at the King County mail ballot operations satellite, where absentee ballots are counted.  The Council also toured and inspected the facility.
· In February 2003, the Council required council confirmation of the manager of the Records, Elections and Licensing Division and the superintendent of elections (Ordinance 14570).

· In February 2003, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee received a briefing on the review of the King County election process by the Office of the Secretary of State and the King County Records, Elections and Licensing Division.

· In March 2003 the Council hired an elections consultant, a former county elections manager, to conduct an independent review of county elections.
· In April 2003 the Council’s elections consultant produced “The Final Report to the County Council on Reviewing the Election Process in King County.”  The report makes short- and long-term recommendations for improving the election process in King County.

· In May 2003 the Council sent the King County Executive a letter signed by all councilmembers confirming an agreement between the Council and the Executive to use the Council’s elections consultant to closely monitor the elections process from within the elections division.  The letter also recommended increased consultation and assistance from the Secretary of State for the Fall 2003 elections and encouraged appointment of a citizen panel to monitor the fall election and restore voter confidence.

Description of Proposed Committee

Membership
The committee would consist of seven voting members.  The members would be appointed by the executive from nominations submitted by the chair of the council and the appointments shall be subject to council confirmation.  The chair of the council shall submit nominations to the executive and the executive shall transmit appointments to the council by July 31, 2003.  Terms of membership shall be for two years.

Members shall include one representative from the Municipal League, League of Women Voters, the King County Democratic Party, the King County Republican Party, the Office of the Secretary of State, the Suburban Cities Association, and a King County school district.  Nominees to the committee should have working knowledge of local or state government elections operations and management, a strong commitment to an accountable, transparent, well-managed and efficient elections operation in King County, a willingness to commit the time necessary to attend committee meetings and activities, and shall not hold or be a candidate for elected office.
Mission and Goals
The mission of the committee is to provide citizen oversight of the operation and management of the elections section of the King County Records, Elections and Licensing Division.  The goals of the committee are to make recommendations to:
· Improve performance of the King County elections section;

· Improve accountability of the King County elections section; and

· Ensure that accountability and performance of the elections section is provided in an open, transparent manner that is meaningful to the citizens of King County.

Responsibilities
The committee would complete the following tasks to achieve its goals:

· Review “The Final Report to the County Council on Reviewing the Election Process in King County” and the Office of the Secretary of State’s report which reviewed the November 2002 general election in King County.

· Review current King County elections operations and management, policies and procedures, business processes and business practices.
· Monitor the Fall 2003 and 2004 elections to determine if improvements should be made to ensure the successful operation and management of elections in King County and to ensure that problem areas are discussed in an open an public manner.

Reports

The committee would develop the following reports:

· A report on improving the King County elections section’s mission statement, goals and objectives, performance measures and benchmarks.

· A report on the Fall 2003 elections in King County, including recommendations to improve and make available to citizens elections that will occur in King County in 2004.  This report should also determine if the recommendations made by the Office of the Secretary of State and the council’s elections consultant were implemented for the Fall 2003 elections.

· A report on the primary and general elections held in 2004, including whether the committee’s recommendations following the Fall 2003 elections were implemented.  The report should also determine if the recommendations made by the Office of the Secretary of State and King County Council elections consultant were implemented for the 2004 elections.

Committee Staffing

The lead analyst for the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee or another staff person designated by the chair of the council would coordinate initial staffing and operation of the committee.  The committee would also identify consultant assistance in facilitating, providing research, and assisting in drafting committee reports.  
It is estimated that $10,000 would be needed to provide consulting assistance to the committee through March 2004.  Appropriation authority for this consulting assistance would be placed in the supplemental appropriations ordinance (Proposed Ordinance 2003-0267) that is currently being considered in the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee.  Proposed Ordinance 2003-0267 was discussed in BFM on July 2, 2003 and is expected to be ready for action on July 23, 2003.
AMENDMENT:
There is one proposed amendment in your packet.  The proposed amendment would:

· Add three King County registered voters as members to the committee;
· Remove a representative from the Suburban Cities Association as a member of the committee; and
· Shorten the expiration date of the committee to March 31, 2004.  The scope of the committee would be reduced from overseeing primary and general elections in 2003 and 2004 to overseeing primary and general elections in 2003.
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